SATURNA ISLAND FIRE PROTECTION SOCIETY

(SIFPS)

MINUTES OF DIRECTORS’ MEETING


September 22, 2011 @ 10:45 am held at ESB#1

DIRECTORS PRESENT:

Bernie Ziegler – President, Eva Hage – Secretary, Ron Hall - Treasurer, Theresa Howard - Controller, John Savage,  John Money, Tom Johnstone, Ted Syverson, Robert Stuart, Wayne Quinn, Dan Thachuk, Lee Middleton

Fire Chief – John Wiznuk
SIR Chief – David Rees-Thomas 


Recording Secretary – Bev Lowsley

1.  CALL TO ORDER
     President, Bernie Ziegler called the meeting to order at 10:45 am.

2.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Tom Johnstone requested that item 7. I) -  Human Resources be moved to follow item 8 - New Business and that Human Resources discussions be held in camera, with only directors and the recording secretary present.

Wayne Quinn requested that dry hydrants be added under New Business


Motion:  John Money moved approval of the agenda as amended.              


                                                                               CARRIED

3.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Several notes of clarification were suggested.  These will be corrected in the final minutes before submission for posting on the website.

Motion: Ted Syverson moved that minutes of SIFPS Board meeting of August 18, 2011 be adopted as amended.
CARRIED

4.  BUSINESS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


4. A.    Article on SIFPS – Bernie Zeigler has spoken with Brian Lewis about his offer to do an article. They have a meeting planned for tomorrow (Sept. 23).

4. B.    Response to Joan Combes’ concerns – John Savage noted that he was unable to contact Joan Combes directly so he left a voice mail explaining the circumstances in regard to her concerns.  He requested that if she wished to discuss it further to telephone him.  At this point he has not heard back from her. 
4. C.    Response to Paul White - Eva Hage is looking for a record of the referendum prior to contacting Mr White.  Past Director Al Sewell informed her that all past documents are in red binders.  Bylaws 01 then 2165 were both done in 1993.  Tom Johnstone will send the information he has to Eva.  If copies of the bylaws are not with our information,   Dan Thachuk will go to the Registrar’s office this week, and obtain the documents.


4. D.    Thank you letters to Women’s Service Club, Derm Carberry and Jon Guy


Bernie Zeigler has sent letters to thank these community members for their support of SIFPS.

4. E.    Light in SIR stairwell - John Money has spoken to Bill House who will obtain switches with lights in them as the most expedient solution.
4. F.    ESB#1 grading and gravel -  John Money and Ron Hall met with 4 contractors who will have bids in by this Saturday.  Ron will accept the bids and use the same process as was used during construction.  Wayne Quinn and Ted Syverson of the Operations Committee will participate in this process.


4. G    Landscaping and signage – This will be addressed during discussions with guest Phil Mesner (item 6).
4. H.    Purchase of Self-contained Breathing Apparatus Station – Ted Syverson reported that the Compressor is going in to the supplier tomorrow and filter cases will be replaced at the same time.  He will address this in more detail in his Operations Committee report later in this meeting.


4. I.    First Responders Agreement with EHSC – John Savage spoke with Randy Shaw, Director of First Responder Services for BC.  We are in violation of the Emergency Services Act at present, as are numerous other rural departments.  What we need to do first is get a signed First Responder agreement with the Commission. He also suggested that SIFPS apply for a pilot project for EMRs to perform functions which are outside the usual first responder role which would bring us into compliance.   John Wiznuk offered a caution regarding this and suggested consideration of going to OFA 3 training program as an alternative.  There will be a meeting here to discuss these issues and explore options including pros and cons.  Date of the meeting and attendees, to be announced. 

4. J.    SIFPS Records - Fireproof fling cabinet is in the SIR parking bay as it was too heavy to move upstairs.  Those with records for filing will pass them to Eva for sorting, indexing and placing into the file.  We need a procedure for access to keys.  It was suggested that the Secretary and Treasurer shall each have one.
5. CORRESPONDENCE 

    There was no correspondence.
6.   WELCOME GUESTS 

Guest Phil Mesner was welcomed to the meeting.  He read a copy of an email he had sent to SIFPS President Bernie Ziegler re the ESB#2 landscape plan as initially proposed.  

Eva Hage reviewed our Plan A for plantings along the road, the fence along Mr. Mesner’s  property and shrubs along the bank on Mr. Bevis’ side. Over time these will provide the required visual barrier.   The Islands Trust Covenant requires an evergreen barrier around the perimeter, including the back of the property.   Preferred plan plus the added evergreens at the back of the property may be over budget.  John Savage suggested that we do Plan A this year and commit to add plantings along the rear of the property later.  
Motion: Moved by John Money, second by Dan Thachuk to proceed with landscape plan A and as soon as funds are available to continue with plantings at the back of the property.    


CARRIED
Eva Hage and Ron Hall will move ahead with Requests for Proposals to start this work.  Once bids are in, the actual costs will be clear and it will be easier to plan further needs.
Eva Hage will also bring back proposals for signage.  This will include logos on the doors as discussed at the previous meeting.
The sign board which used to be at the Saturna Recreation Centre can be moved to the ESB#1 property on the lower side of the driveway.  This could be used for Emergency information postings, burning policies as well as for other public information.

7.  COMMITTEE REPORTS
7.  A.   FIRE CHIEF’S REPORT


Chief Wiznuk’s monthly report is attached with these minutes.


John Wiznuk circulated a document with information on a mini-pumper from Salt Spring Fire Dept.   There is one other bid being considered. This will be discussed further in the Operations Committee report.
Salt Spring Fire Dept has posted information on their website www.Salt Springfire.com concerning the Fire Underwriters accreditation process. An ad hoc committee of Lee Middleton, John Money and John Wiznuk will explore and report to the board on what might be needed on Saturna to lower our current protection rating.  This would have a significant positive impact on delivery of protective services and also on reducing home insurance costs for residents.

Motion: Wayne Quinn moved to accept Fire Chief Wiznuk’s report.   



CARRIED


 7.  B.   SIR CHIEF’S  REPORT
SIR Chief David Rees-Thomas’s report is attached with these minutes.   

David Rees-Thomas has spoken with Paul Stone concerning providing a training program on Saturna to bring members to OFA 3 level.  Stone has provided a quote to do a program for up to 8 students for $5720 plus his B&B accommodation.  He will also include free the EMR portion for 2 students in Victoria.  He could do it over 5 weekends.  There is some money from donations from various sources which might be applied toward provide this training.  This would bring us up to the numbers of trained personnel we had 5 years ago.


Motion: John Money moved, seconded by Tom Johnstone, that the program be approved using available donations.     
 CARRIED
Motion:  John Savage moved that SIR Unit Chief Rees-Thomas’s report be accepted as presented.  


   CARRIED

7.  C.   FINANCIAL REPORT
i.  Monthly Statement

Theresa Howard circulated the CRD statement for reviewed prior to discussing the financial statement for August 2011.


Total cash and term deposits to end of August 2011    $237,822.74


Motion: Theresa Howard moved that the August 2011 financial statement be adopted with adjustments as discussed.
CARRIED

   7. D.   ASSET MANAGEMENT 
i.   Contract Documentation – The original ICG contract for concrete has been found so all documentation is now in order.   

 ii.  List of Assets – Robert Stuart and Ron Hall have met with both crew chiefs to draft up an audit process and a template is being developed to capture the information starting with major equipment.  Ron Hall will give Wayne Quinn the SIFPS laptop which can be used to capture this information directly as the audit is being done.  Lee Middleton will collaborate with the committee on use of a program to track ongoing asset related repair, maintenance and projected replacement.
   7. E.    OPERATIONS 

Ted Syverson listed significant problems relating to the East Point mini-pumper.  This is an old vehicle in need of significant work.  An amount of $46,000 has been allocated in this year’s budget for vehicle replacement. Members of the Operations Committee have been exploring the market for a replacement mini-pumper truck. Salt Spring Fire Department has two mini-pumpers for sale (1994 with 20,000 km on for $30,000) which may meet our needs. 

Motion: Ted Syverson moved, Dan Thachuk seconded that the Board approve exploration of purchase of a mini-pumper truck and expenditure of up to the $46,000 allocated in the budget.
CARRIED



It was also reported that the filter cases on the compressor have been replaced. The cost of $2400 was cover under the maintenance budget.
Motion: Ted Syverson moved and Eva Hage seconded motion to accept the     Operations Committee report.

CARRIED
   7. F.    CORPORATE & ADMINISTRATION  

i.  ESB #1 Site - Subdivision and purchase – applications and all paperwork has been completed.  Wayne Quinn believes that all the respondents have contacted the Ministry.  He expressed frustration at the lack of response from the District Sub-division Technician to his numerous calls and has now contacted his supervisor.  He briefly outlined steps of the process which would be followed once the response is received from the Ministry.
ii.  MOU with SRCS – Once the subdivision application is approved this will be addressed and legal documents for both can be done together.


iii.  Insurance Coverage Renewal - Insurance on both Emergency Services buildings is due October 5.  Tom Johnstone reviewed the current coverage, as he had been handling it in the past.  There was discussion of various factors which would influence the appropriate coverage, including whether cleanup costs are included in the insurance contract.  Tom Johnstone estimated $800,000 on ESB#1 and $250,000 on ESB#2.  

Also needed is replacement value of the contents of each building. Theresa Howard will pull together the necessary figures by the end of September and forward them to Tom Johnstone and Eva Hage.
 7. G.  COMMUNICATIONS 



i.   SIFPS Website –
SIFPS website - Committee has met with Al Razutis regarding the website www.sifps.com  Basic information from the previous site and various links have been posted and the site is now ready for additional content.   Dan Thachuk is working on the lead page, About Us, with basic introductory and background information levelled for people who are not familiar with the island and our resources.  The site will also include information about the Saturna Volunteer Fire Department and Saturna Island Rescue, volunteering opportunities and public information items.
   7. H.   FINANCIAL REPORTING  – No report.
   7.  I.    HUMAN RESOURCES – This report and discussion will be addressed following New Business. 
8. A.   NEW BUSINESS
i.  Dry Hydrants – Wayne Quinn noted that some groups are interested in dry hydrant establishment in ponds on their properties.  To this point the cost of doing this has been managed by the property owners and wondered if any type of subsidy may be available.  John Wiznuk noted that alternate water sources used to be included as a budget line item.  He also suggested that formal use agreements be put in place for access to these when needed by the Saturna Volunteer Fire Department.  As part of a long term plan having strategically placed dry hydrants would be a positive factor.

Motion – John Savage moved, seconded by John Money that the Operations Committee explore this issue and bring back recommendations to the next meeting.



  CARRIED
ii.   Vehicle Inspections – David Rees-Thomas pointed out that the SIR emergency transport vehicle is due for annual inspection.  It was agreed that he will take it to Sidney Tire for this inspection.  John Wiznuk is working on getting a quote for someone to come to Saturna to do oil changes and inspections but that has not been finalized yet.

7. I.   HUMAN RESOURCES
Motion – Tom Johnstone moved that this section of the meeting be held In Camera with only Board Members and recording secretary present.      



CARRIED   (1:30 pm)
 Following presentation and discussion of the Human Resources Committee report    there was no further committee business.
 Motion - Tom Johnstone moved the meeting come out of In Camera status.  
CARRIED   (1:55pm)
 9.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:   October 27, 2011 at 10:45am at ESB #1


10. MEETING ADJOURNED:  

            Motion - Bernie Ziegler moved the meeting adjourn at 2:00 pm.










CARRIED


    Bernie Ziegler, President

Eva Hage, Secretary

______________________

    Bev Lowsley, Recording Secretary

SIFPS Monthly Board Meeting 
September 22, 2011   Fire Chief’s Report    

Operations:    

I have no callouts to report. 

Over the summer there have been two fire prevention tables at the Saturna Saturday Market and three Saturday Open House events at ESB #1. No official count was kept but well over 200 people took the opportunity to visit ESB #1 with many favourable comments. Thanks to Eva Hage and the firefighters who came to help. 

A system for quick water tender refill from the rainwater collection tank at ESB #2 has been installed and tested at a regular practice night Sept. 19, and works well. Thanks to Tony Simmonds and Bill Schermbrucker for volunteering extra time to make this happen. 

Expensive mechanical problems with the East Point Pumper front end were brought to the attention of the Operations Committee. In the light of this, the general state of this vehicle and its small pump size, 50gpm, a search has begun for a replacement. A prospect, in the form of a mini-pumper for sale, has been located with the Salt Spring Fire Department. There are some “subject to” issues but I suggest that Board members visit Salt Springfire.com, click on Halls and Apparatus and scroll through their vehicle roster. This is a very good Fire Dept. website and may offer some ideas for ours. 

There is one new recruit to report; Jim Hebert a newer island resident with previous fire service experience has joined. There is one faltering member to report who has missed many practices and I look for ward to the Human Resources Committees help with this. 

Financial:  

 .  
Training

 NFPA 1001 training has resumed at Pender Fire/Rescue with Cassie Hull and Dave McCabe carrying through with their Firefighter Level 2 training. . 
Other Business:
I will go ahead with the ordering of reflective SIVFD jackets for qualified members in September. 

Bernie Ziegler let me know that a fire dept. web page is wanted. I have talked with Michael Sharp, a South Galiano firefighter who created their web page and data management system. He will be happy to advise us. 

At a preliminary meeting of the Asset Management Committee we have agreed on a way to proceed with an inventory. 

As part of SIVFD’s October fire prevention month program, kids from Saturna Elementary School and SEEC will visit ESB #1 on a date to be determined and volunteer firefighters will attend at a fire drill at the school. 

ICBC premiums are due at the end of October. I have started to organize for Commercial Vehicle Inspections and have asked for a price to have then done on island. 

An invitation is extended to attend the firefighters Halloween Fireworks, bigger and better than ever. And the party in the Recreation Center afterwards.

Salt Spring Fire Dept has achieved FUS superior tanker shuttle accreditation, see their website for details. 

At ESB #2 there is some plumbing for the water system on the outside of the building that requires protection from freezing. This should be attended to soon.  

John Wiznuk   Fire Chief
Saturna Island Rescue

Unit Chief’s Report

September 21, 2011

Incidents

Eight calls in August for a total of 30 in the calendar year so far and 22 in the VIHA/EMALB (fiscal) year. No callsto date in September.

Training

Our intention was to review and practice airway management at the August SIR training session. A call at 1813Tuesday intervened, however, and the session did not occur. We’ll try again in September! The date of the pediatrics course for which Amanda and I have registered has changed yet again and is now tentatively set for sometime in October.

Most, if not all, of the drivers and FRs have expressed interest in taking an OFA3 course in the fall if it were to be presented on-island on successive weekends. Paul Stone of Heartsafe BC has indicated that he would be prepared to teach such a course. The result would be to ensure that we have two trained attendants on call at all times (bringing us back to the crewing level we enjoyed four years ago). Unfortunately the cost of this training (say 6 x $715 plus instructor expenses) well exceeds our training budget, even if we include the amount donated by the Lions Club for last year. Also, we must not forget the cost to provide EMR training for Brent and Shannon (about $1000 each in course fees alone). Some creative budgetary is required! [Offer from Paul Stone to be discussed !]

Equipment

SIR crew carry an oral digital thermometer (with individual probe shields) and a tympanic thermometer of uncertain age which apparently no longer functions reliably. A Thermoscan Pro 4000 tympanic thermometer has been purchased ($286.32 at PDC) which will be safer and easier to use for both conscious and unconscious patients. Vehicle plates for SIR members were obtained and distributed to those members who do not already have SIVFD plates. Jackets for attendants and drivers have arrived and will prove very welcome in the months to come. The weather is cool enough these days to make the fleece insert appropriate for night calls.

Ambulance

BULA III’s starting batteries (2) have been replaced. Letters of appreciation have been sent to Jon Guy (pickup and transport) and Derm Carberry (installation). Wes Foster has kindly taken on the job of SIR vehicle maintenance in addition to looking after the Fire Department’s trucks.

Concerns

At a recent SIR meeting the subject of temporary storage for deceased patients came up. With the hot weather this could present a serious problem in the event of a death on-island. SIR would appreciate some direction in this regard. I have discussed the perennial problem of DNR orders with members of the Health Committee. Specifically, the question is how SIR crew can be made aware of the existence of a DNR order and locate the specific document to verify its validity. The Red Dot on the refrigerator does not always turn out to be reliable. We have obtained a copy of the DNR form and Expected Death form and will discuss with the crew.

David Rees-Thomas

Unit Chief

Saturna Island Rescue
Minutes of SIFPS Directors’ Meeting    
September 22, 2011
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